POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 9 OCTOBER 2019

Present:       J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, P Atkinson, J Cameron, S Waterston
 

Attending:     Cllrs J Lay Douglas and D Alexander, Mr & Mrs Cunningham, F Kenny,    
          PCs J Cassidy and B McGuff
Apologies:     Cllr D Milligan, D West, J Bernard, E Spence, 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.
( Licensing
( Parking and short term parking group
( Education 
6.6 PA said that any reduction in the curriculum was short sighted and it was

wrong to be cutting back on deduction. Children needed and all round education. She

also commented that since the Council was prepared to pay staff to park in Dalkeith

then the money could surely be better spent. Chair said that where a subject was not

offered in a particular school then pupils would be offered the subject at another

school.     However,   there   was   often   a   problem   of   transporting   pupils.       Cllr   DA

commented that Newbattle was a centre of digital excellence and it should be able to

link with other schools but it was not happening as quickly as it should.

6.7 PA   referred   to  the   upkeep  of   gardens   at  War  Memorials.   Chair  said   that

PHCC had been asked by Midlothian Council if it wished to take on the responsibility

of flowers beds.   However, there were  none  in Poltonhall but  some  groups were

taking on the task of looking after those in Bonnyrigg.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 14 August and Matters Arising

2.1
Amend para 2.1 to read “Proposed by JC”
2.2
Amend para 6.1, line 1 to read …..£8.3K budget shortfall ….
2.3
Amend para 6.1, final line to include “ Additional groups being set up across the services”.
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by JC and seconded by PA.
3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 9 October 2019






            Bank                            Cash

B/F                                                                  728.46                          0.00

Total Bank and cash                                       728.46
4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1
An invitation was received from Lasswade and Rosewell Parish Church to attend the Annual Remembrance Day Service at the War Memorial in Lasswade Park on Sunday 10 November 2019.  FW and JA would attend and lay a wreath on behalf of PHCC.

4.2
It was noted that Bonnyrigg and Lasswade Community Council would now be holding meetings in Classroom 113 in Lasswade High School.  FW would make enquiries to see whether PHCC could also make use of that room for future meetings.                                                                                                     Action: FW

4.3
It was noted that there was a planning application from Bonnyrigg After School Club to change the use of the former Poltonhall bowling green and pavilion to children’s nursery and community facility, extension and alterations to the building, siting of portable cabin, formation of footpath and access ramp and erection of fence.
5.
Police Report
During the month of September 2019 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 75 recorded crimes reported, of which 34 have been solved to date (45% solvency).   During this time period, there were 324 calls to Police Scotland. 
5.1
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

· About 3:45pm on Monday the 2nd of September a 40 year old woman was found to be driving a car without a valid insurance policy. She has been reported for road traffic offences.

· About 5:30pm on Monday the 2nd of September a man left the scene of a road traffic accident at Leyden Place, Bonnyrigg. A 34 year old man was later traced and has been reported for road traffic offences and attempting to pervert the course of justice.

· About 8pm on Monday the 2nd of September a man described as early 20’s, medium build, short brown hair wearing a grey and black tracksuit stole alcohol and toiletries from Co-operative. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man. 

· About 7pm on Monday the 2nd of September a man described as white skinned, 6 foot 1 inches tall, skinny build, wearing black hooded sweatshirt and dark trousers stole alcohol from Tesco Express. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

· About 2am on Thursday the 5th of September a person wearing a dark coloured boiler suit and a mask and carrying a red jerry can was traced by staff at DLG Auto Services where a number of vehicles had been set alight. The person thereafter ran from the area. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man. 

· About 6:40am on Thursday the 5th of September a member of the public disturbed a man rummaging in a parked vehicle at Dundas Park. Police later traced a 32 year old man who was in possession of stolen items and has been reported for dishonesty offences. 

· About 8:30am on Thursday the 5th of September unknown persons stole a quantity of copper piping from outside a property at Dobbies Road. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

· About 08:45am on Thursday the 5th of September a man stole alcohol from Co-operative. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man responsible. 

· About 3am on Friday the 6th of September a shed was spoken in to at Chesters View, but nothing was taken. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

· About 1pm on Saturday the 7th of September a 29 year old woman was arrested on warrant from an address at Lothian Street. During this time a quantity of drugs were recovered from the same address. The woman was held in custody to appear at court the following day in relation to her warrant and will be reported for drugs offences.

· Between 11:30am Saturday the 7th and 7am Sunday the 8th of September a shed was broken in to in the back garden of a property at Argyll Place and a Carrera Vengeance push bike was stolen. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

· About 5:30pm on Monday the 9th of September a man described as having short brown hair, mid to late 30’s with a limp wearing jeans, a puffa jacket and black trainers stole alcohol from Co-operative. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

· About 6:30pm on Monday the 9th of September a woman described as white female, late 20’s, purple medium length hair wearing a pink jacket and black Nike leggings stole a quantity of meat from Co-operative. 

· About 9pm on Friday the 13th of September a vehicle parked at Polton Street was damaged. A youth was charged in connection with this and a report has been submitted to the youth justice officer.

· About 8pm on Saturday the 14th of September a man described as white skinned, 30 years old, light brown balding hair wearing a full blue tracksuit stolen alcohol along with other goods from Co-operative. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

· About 3:20pm on Monday the 16th of September 2 youths stole alcohol from Co-operative. Enquiries are ongoing to trace the youths.

· Between 3:30am and 7:15am on Wednesday the 18th of September a shed was broken in to and a Scott Ransom push bike was stolen from within at Dundas Street. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

· About 1:30am on Saturday the 21st of September a 30 year old man was stopped by police driving a car at Polton Street suspected of being under the influence of alcohol. He failed to provide specimens of breath at the road side and at the station and was held in custody to appear at court in relation to numerous road traffic offences.

· About 2pm on Saturday the 21st of September a man stole alcohol and other items from Co-operative and attempted to leave in a car, but was stopped by staff and the good recovered. Enquiries are ongoing to identify this man.

· About 9pm on Sunday the 22nd of September unknown persons damaged the window of a property and vehicle at Rose Gardens. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

· Between 10pm on Sunday the 22nd and 9am on Monday the 23rd of September a shed was broken in to at Sherwood Terrace, but nothing was taken. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible.

· About 10:50pm on Monday the 23rd of September a 36 year old woman was arrested and charged after damaging 2 cars at Dundas Street. She has been reported for vandalism.

· About 10pm on Friday the 27th of September the window of a property at Polton Street was damaged. A youth has been charged in connection with this and has been reported to the youth justice officer.

· About 1am on Saturday the 28th of September a 29 year old man traced by police causing a disturbance at Dundas Street. He was arrested in connection with his behaviour, but also wanted on warrant so was held in police custody to appear at court.

· About 1:30am on Sunday the 29th of September a 36 year old woman was stopped by police driving a car at Dobbies Road suspected of being under the influence of alcohol. She refused to provide a specimen of breath for the roadside breath test and was arrested and held in custody to appear at court. 

· About 12pm on Sunday the 29th of September a man described as having receding brown hair and being 6 foot tall stole alcohol from Co-operative. He was challenged by staff, but refused to engage with them and left the area. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

· About 10:30pm on Monday the 30th of September a shed was broken in to at Pryde Terrace and a black and blue KTM electric push bike was stolen from within. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 
Residents of Bonnyrigg are reminded to be vigilant to potential scams especially those involving requests for voucher payments via phone calls from individuals claiming to be from genuine businesses and authorities. If you are unsure whether any calls are genuine contact police or the business/authority yourself to seek advice. 

Youth antisocial behaviour continues to be a problem in the Bonnyrigg area and targeted police patrols are still being implemented.
If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email:  Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
5.2
People were reminded they could ask the Police for advice about garden shed security.    JA mentioned that tool thefts from vehicles were quite prevalent as was noted on the Bonnyrigg Forum.   Primarily the thefts had occurred at Cameron Crescent but had since died down.  It was noted that it was just one perpetrator.

5.3
Cllr DA suggested that the 3 local Councillors meet with the Police to discuss youth issues in Bonnyrigg.  The problem was that young people had nowhere to go.  There had also previously been an issue with youngsters coming from Moredun to cause problems.

5.4
On the issue fireworks, the Police were asking stores to be vigilant.  Police were also working with Midlothian Council to collect waste before a fire could be started.  Police would also be attending with the Fire Service as a deterrent in order to protect them when called out to bonfires.
5.5
It was noted that Council facilities to deal with antisocial behaviour and community safety that the Police worked with were now no longer available. 

5.6
PA said that there was an issue with speeding on Rosewell Road onto Poltonbank.  JA said there was a need to record it by phoning 101 or emailing PC Cassidy.  He mentioned that Midlothian Federation of Community Councils was looking to buy a speed gun and to get training on how to use it.
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report
6.1
Cllr JLD referred to a cross party group on business transformation.  It was also noted that the Council was being restructured reducing the number of Heads of Services.   Midlothian Council had taken the decision to show on line any spending over £500. To date they were the only Council in Scotland that was doing that.
6.2
JA said there was a smell of sewage at Wadingburn due to a pipe that had been broken in an accident but had since been repaired.  However smell was still noticeable when it had been raining.

6.3
Cllr DA mentioned that all the drains on Poltonbank were choked and as a result everything was going into houses instead of into the river. There was a pumping station there at the bowling club which was also flooded. The generators were now being replaced by submergible ones.  JA advised that where there was an issue with blocked drains then it should be raised with the Council in the first instance.  
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 13 November 2019
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